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MEETING OF THE
LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
January 16, 2014
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne Jr., Commission Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10:40 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Ms. Erin Bendily 


Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger, Jr.



Mr. Willie Hendricks


Mr. Winfred Sibille


Ms. Wendy Simoneaux





Dr. Larry Tremblay

The following members were absent:


Mr. Scott Ballard

Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Mr. Raymond Brandt


Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Richard Maciasz


Mr. Michael Murphy


Mr. Stephen Toups


Mr. John Woodard


Seven members were present which did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger, Jr.



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay

The following members were absent:



Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer



Mr. Jimmy Long


Four members were present which did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Ms. Bendily, Mr. Hendricks, and Ms. Simoneaux affecting a quorum. 


The following staff members were present: 
  
  
Dr. Sujuan Boutté


Ms. Rhonda Bridevaux


Ms. Alice Brown


Dr. Tireka Cobb



Ms. Wendy Dalawari


Mr. Kelvin Deloch



Mr. George Eldredge


Ms. Shanna Estay
Ms. Carol Fulco



Mr. Jack Hart



Ms. Robyn Lively



Mr. Jason McCann



Ms. Nyetta Meaux



Mr. Richard Omdal



Ms. Deborah Paul



Ms. Devlin Richard



Mr. Gus Wales

            Under Introductions and Announcements, Dr. Boutté stated the announcements would be handled at the conclusion of the meeting.
The minutes of the December 19, 2013 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission were presented for review and approval.  Dr. Tremblay made a motion to approve.  Mr. Hendricks seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.
Under Program Updates, Mr. Wales, Public Information and Communications Division Director, presented the Outreach Report for period ending December 31, 2013.  Mr. Wales reported 23 outreach events around the state attended by 1,499 in December.  
Mr. Hart presented the Federal and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending December 31, 2013.  Mr. Hart reported a fund balance of $8.9 million in the operating fund and a fund balance of $7.6 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart noted that the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through December 31, 2013 had a decrease of $38,000 and a year to date decrease of $18,000.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .67% on the total portfolio of $1.286 billion.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of December 2013.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with an increase of $895,000 and the federal fiscal year to date with an increase of $1,310,000. 

Mr. Hart presented the Calendar Year Recoveries.  He stated the net default loan collection retention revenue was $519,000 over and $3 million over projections for rehabs. In 2013, rehabs were 275% of what they were in the previous year and 36% higher than the projections made by Salle Mae.  
Mr. Hart presented the Claim Management Report Card Summary. He stated that Salle Mae’s goals for the program ranged from 98.2% for a 90 day turn around on 95% of repurchased requests to 100%. Mr. Hart reported that Salle Mae achieved 100% on all of the set goals and that there was a 36% increase in the number of claims received in the month of December from 2012.  

 Mr. Hart presented the Independent Service Auditor’s Report conducted by KPMG LLP.  KPMG opined that the guaranty agency servicing provided by Sallie Mae and USA Funds for FFY ending Sept 30, 2013 – expressed clean opinion on guaranty agency servicing. 


Ms. Paul, Scholarship and Grant Program Director, presented a GO Grant update as of January 9, 2014.  She stated that they should start receiving billings in early February. As requested by Dr. Tremblay in the previous meeting, GO Grant has been developing a survey to determine why fewer students are receiving the award. Ms. Paul indicated that none of the monetary amounts had changed since the previous meeting. 

Ms. Paul presented a John R. Justice update as of January 7, 2014. She stated that the application period opened January 1 and will continue until April 30 of this year. Current recipients eligible to reapply have been notified of the application period.  She explained that Scholarships and Grants is working on submitting a brochure to the law schools around the state to inform new law school graduates of the John R. Justice program. Mr. Lavigne asked if there were any applications received for the program. Ms. Paul responded that there were. 

Ms. Paul presented a TOPS update as of January 7, 2014. She stated that the division is currently in the process of verifying students’ grades and notifying students of their status for the spring semester. Dr. Tremblay asked what the latest estimate of the TOPS shortfall was for this year. Mr. Hart responded $7 million.  
Ms. Paul introduced the Strategies to Empower People (STEP) program, which provides financial assistance to recipients from the Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) program. Selected students will receive STEP funds to help pay for tuition and other school related expenses for the spring semester. 

Ms. Simoneaux joined the meeting in progress and Mr. Lavigne appointed her as an ad hoc member of the Executive Committee. 


Dr. Boutté presented an update on the Louisiana Connect portal. Dr. Boutte’ stated that there are currently 138,472 Louisiana Connect portal users and discussed the current training included in the Louisiana Connect portal. She stated that Dr. Cobb and Ms. Jerri Mack will be providing a presentation on the new implementation and improvements to the portal on January 22, 2014 to the High School Craft Trades Committee.


Dr. Cobb presented a GEAR UP update. She discussed that when the update was written, we were in the process of identifying a contractor to provide technical assistance with writing the 2014 GEAR UP Request for Proposal (RFP) which is expected during the first quarter of 2014. Since the update was written, we have identified a contractor and will provide further information at the next meeting. She discussed the GEAR UP Twitter Campaign, which allows graduating seniors to tweet about college admission. Dr. Cobb then discussed the Positive Behavior Support (PBS) program.  She stated that this program promotes a decrease in behavioral referrals, better attendance, and increased academic performance. She provided data from three high schools that received funding from PBS. West St. John High School, Scotlandville High, and Plaquemine High showed a 78%, 75%, and 15% decrease in referrals respectively. Dr. Cobb also provided an update on the January post-secondary campus visits and the Summer Transition Program (STP). She stated that students who participated in the STP scored 64% higher on the ACT when retaking the exam.  Mr. Hendricks commented on the great success of the program.  

Dr. Boutté presented a letter which was sent to Kristy Nichols, Commissioner of the Division of Administration, requesting a seed advance.  Dr. Boutte’ explained the reason the agency has to submit a seed request.  Ms. Bendily asked if the $7 million is more or less that what was projected at the beginning of the year.  Dr. Boutte’ stated it is more than projected, therefore an anticipated shortfall in the total TOPS funding is expected.
 

Dr. Boutté presented an Executive Director’s update.  Dr. Boutte’ discussed a letter received by the US Department of Education requesting a meeting.  This meeting is being held with all Guaranty Agencies.  The conference call is scheduled for February 5, 2014.

Dr.  Boutte’ discussed the data requests which have been received and the responses given by staff.  She stated that there’s a lot of focus on TOPS Tech and TOPS Tech Early Start. Often we hear the title “Early Start”, but Dr. Boutte’ indicated that the Early Start program no longer receives funding and the data reflects this change. Ms. Simoneaux asked if Early Start was referring to the dual enrollment program that was funded through Regents and operated by LOSFA.  Dr. Boutte’ responded that yes, Early Start refers to that program that is no longer funded.  She discussed the data request from Economic Development regarding TOPS ineligibles due to low ACT scores. Dr. Boutte’ mentioned that the graduation rates of the recipients were calculated based on the data provided by the Board of Regents. Dr. Boutte’ discussed the request by Representative Havard about what can be done to make it more of a personal consequence for students who lose an award in the first year of enrollment. Ms. Simoneaux asked what the 1202 report was referred to. Dr. Boutte’ responded that Act 1202 required the Board of Regents to report on TOPS matriculation.  

 Dr. Boutte’ discussed the Omnibus bill and an article from NCAN regarding Congress agreeing on federal spending through September.  She stated that there was a proposed increase for the Pell Grant, full funding of the Pell Grant and more interest at USDOE in accountability. 

Dr. Boutte’ presented the Press Release regarding the START deposits as of December 31, 2013.  The Press Release reflected the testimony of Sec. Kennedy’s remarks about the START deposits.

Ms. Bendily asked for explanation on the CIP codes and the Workforce Investment Council (WIC).  Dr. Boutte’ explained the list of CIP codes comes from WIC through the Board of Regents.  This allows LOSFA to know what CIP codes may be billed for through the TOPS Tech Early Start Program.  There has been a severe lag in getting updated information from WIC.  Ms. Bendily requested a list of dollars billed per CIP code.  Mr. Lavigne questioned whether STAR Jobs lists are different for the different regions of the state.  Dr. Boutte’ responded that from presentations by Mr. Eysink and Ms. Jindal that she has heard, it appears that the lists are regionally specific.  Mr. Lavigne would like more information about STAR Jobs lists. 

Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider publication of final rules to amend Sections 301 and 1903 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to change the definition of tuition and to provide that participating colleges and universities must include a line item on its fee bills that provides a tuition amount that is the same as the TOPS award amount. 

Ms. Simoneaux discussed an issue related to medical school tuition based on the proposed amendments. Dr. Boutte’ stated this will be included in the bulletin when the bulletin is posted.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve the final rule. Mr. Ehlinger seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon the requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Kaitlin (550897), Colin (42643), Kevin (557283), Bradley (540545), Alexander (417210) and Leanna (552316).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Eldredge asked that number three be amended to include the summer.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve the amended version.  Ms. Simoneaux seconded and the amendment passed unanimously.  Ms. Simoneaux asked for more background on the number 6.  Number 6 doesn’t seem like the normal request that comes before the Commission.  Mr. Eldredge explained that there has often been an issue with students that attended La. Tech with the quarter system and continuous enrollment requirements.  Dr. Tremblay made a motion to approve.  Mr. Hendricks seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Eldredge presented an update that has been requested by Dr. Tremblay in the past, on the number of exceptions requests processed.  This last year (2013) had a total of 1,116 requests processed of which 945 requests were approved which is down from previous years.  Of the 945 approvals, 69 were brought before the Commission for approval under Exceptional Circumstances.   

It was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon the request for exception to the TOPS regulatory provision that requires a student to file the FAFSA no later than 120 days after the July 1 following the one year anniversary of her graduation from high school.  Staff recommended denial of the request submitted by Laura (633718) based on the Commission’s rules which do not allow waivers or exceptions to the FAFSA deadline.  Mr. Eldredge explained the student’s circumstances which were no fault of her own, but explained that because of the Commission’s rules, staff had no choice but to recommend denial.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve this case as an exception.  Ms. Simoneaux seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
Dr. Tremblay commented that this student actually did all that she could and he agrees with the recommendation.


It was proposed that the Commission receive a request from the Louisiana Department of Education (La DOE) to consider modifications of the Commission’s rules regarding the method of converting grades on certain TOPS core curriculum courses to the 4.00 scale.  Ms. Bendily stated this is not a request to make any policy changes at this time for the Commission.  She stated this may be more suited to be handled between the La DOE and the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education (BESE).  Ms. Bendily explained that this involves districts grading on a scale higher than a 4.0 scale, for courses other than honors courses.  Mr. Lavigne stated this will be taken for informational purposes only.  Ms. Bendily made a motion to approve.  Mr. Sibille seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
 

Dr. Tremblay asked if this is related to Senator Nevers’ bill.  Ms. Bendily explained the issue is related but slightly different and that Sen. Nevers’ bill involved a specific set of college level courses taught on high school campuses. Dr. Tremblay stated that as he understood, the bill applied to calculating a student’s GPA for TOPS eligibility. He asked if the bill would be used in calculating TOPS GPA as well as a student’s overall GPA. Ms. Bendily responded that the bill focused specifically on the student’s TOPS eligibility GPA not their high school GPA. Ms. Bendily continued to discuss the issue explaining that La DOE and BESE will continue to look at this issue to ensure equal treatment for all students.

Dr. Boutte’ took this opportunity to thank Ms. Devlin Richard for her services and wish her well.  A card was presented, signed by all LOSFA staff and Commission members. 

There being no further business, Ms. Simoneaux made a motion to adjourn at 11:50 a.m.  Ms. Bendily seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

APPROVED:






__________________________________






            F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman
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